— adifing to your ministry

The Manager 10 August 2011
Philanthropy & Exemptions Unit,

Personal & Retirement Division,

The Treasury,

Langton Crescent

PARKES ACT 2600 Email: NFPReform@treasury.gov.au

Dear Sir/Madam,

Submission re “In Australia” conditions for Tax Concession Entities

On behalf of the several Western Australian Christian denominations who are signatories to this
document (see attached letters of authority) we present our united concerns regarding the
proposed law, in its present form.

Add-Ministry Inc. itself exists to help equip and inform the charitable sector and because it shares
the concerns now expressed it has been requested to coordinate this submission. Our involvement is
across the spectrum of the charitable sector including a large number of independent churches and
many charities that do not themselves have a faith charter. '

In this submission we speak for the —

e Apostolic Church Australia,

e Assemblies of God in WA,

e The Baptist Churches of Western Australia,

e The Catholic Archdiocese of Perth,
C3 Church Australia (formerly Christian City Churches),
Churches of Christ in WA,
Church of the Foursquare Gospel,
IPHC Ministries (Australia), and

e  Uniting Church in Australia Synod of WA.

e This submission has the support of the Anglican Diocese of Perth who however will be a

party to a submission by the Anglican Church at a national level.

This submission is not only on behalf of the denominations who are signatories but also on behalf of
their 689 member churches, who represent more than 84,000 regular worshippers. These
denominations and their local churches are actively involved in charitable and philanthropic
activities both within Australia and beyond its shores, motivated by their Christian religious values
and commitment.

A very significant number, if not all, of the member churches contribute regularly and substantially
to humanitarian activities in developing countries. These activities are very significant in financial
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terms but are also expanded by the teams of workers, mainly volunteers, who travel overseas for
both short and longer term engagements to work in these philanthropic activities. This is often in
conjunction with other Australian and international Christian entities, but also quite frequently as
local church initiatives to enable the development of accountable personal relationships which help
ensure that the support and relief given is effective in the receiving culture. These philanthropic
activities are part and parcel of proclaiming the Christian message and of “loving our neighbour” in
practical ways because of our hope in Jesus Christ.

The activities are diverse, but include provision of medical support, education for illiterate people,
the supply of clothing and food and wells for clean water. There are also training programmes
established to help disadvantaged people to develop vocational skills that will enable them to be
self-supporting thus breaking the poverty cycle. We contribute, as representatives of the Australian
people, a significant force in compassion and care.

Also, within Australia itself, in addition to the advancement of our Christian faith, which is in itself a
charitable activity, churches are regularly carrying out a multitude of other charitable acts that
benefit the Australian people not only directly, but indirectly through financial support to other
charitable agencies.

The Churches have joined together collectively to emphasise that the concerns expressed are
substantial and they impact, they believe, on virtually every branch of the Christian community. Far
wider than that, they also impact on a significant number of other non-faith charities and not-for-
profit entities.

Our concerns of principle are that the proposed changes are:

e Contrary to Australia’s commitment to the Millennium Goals, and to the overall thrust of
Australia’s overseas aid policy.

e Inconsistent with the generous nature of the Australian people who are reaching out in so
many philanthropic ways, not only through overseas aid entities and Prescribed Institutions,
but very significantly through charities that are not themselves Prescribed Institutions.

e Eroding the rights of the individual Australian citizen to help his neighbour who is in need
through the making of donations to Tax Concession Charity (TCC) endorsed entities who give
both emergency relief and development aid support to charities working in developing
countries.

e Contradicting our nations expressed stand as a multi-cultural society by the introduction of
barriers for those Australian residents of a different ethnic origin who seek to give
philanthropic support to people in their country of origin — thus adding to their feeling of
being second-class citizens here.

We also express our concern about the timing of these proposed changes to taxation law, coming as
they do so soon after the announcement of the establishment of the Australian Charities and Not-
For-Profit Commission (ACNC) and other reforms planned for the charitable and not-for-profit
sectors. We consider these are matters that properly come within the role of the new Commission
and should be delayed until the Commission is fully operative and able to fully consider the
implications to the charitable sector.

Our concerns of detail are:

1. There is a lack of certainty in respect to the continued standing of the Prescribed Institutions
under present Section 50-50 (2) (c) and (d), in particular under (d). Currently a significant



portion of the philanthropic support from churches is channelled through such entities in
addition to their support through approved Overseas Aid Organisations. The availability of
tax deductibility to the original donor, while beneficial, is often of less significance than the
making of a combined effort as a Christian community to a people who are significantly
disadvantaged. From our review of the proposed legislation it is clear that entities currently
TCC endorsed may lose their TCC status under the Prescribed Institution provisions.

Also, the requirement in Section 50-50 (3) (a) and elsewhere in the draft Bill that an entity
must at all times comply with its governing rules is expressed in such an absolute way that it
is a draconian provision. It is saying that even a minute breach that is promptly rectified
would disqualify a charity from TCC endorsement. Constitutional documents are in
themselves subject to change, and so are the laws relating to them. Currently the
Associations Incorporation Act WA is being reviewed with the changes expected to be
presented to the WA Parliament later this calendar year. It will require almost all
constitutions of the more than 17,000 associations in this State to be amended. Such action
cannot happen overnight, so the impact in this State alone will be major. We understand
that many of the other States have also been changing their laws, presumably with a similar
effect.

It also seems singularly inappropriate for taxation legislation to be used as a regulatory tool
in an area which is properly the role of another administrative body. Currently Corporations
Act, in Section 1322, provides a procedure in respect to minor breaches, and this, we
consider, is the appropriate place for such regulatory control. It is highly probable that the
draft amendments to the Associations Incorporation Act in WA will contain similar
provisions, giving the department charged with the administration of that Act similar
discretionary authority.

It is also our understanding that with any taxing legislation, whether State or Federal, there
is consistently a discretionary power granted to the acts administrator in respect to minor
matters.

Recommendations: _
a) Change the provisions to ensure the preservation of the Prescribed Institutions
provisions. _
b) Substantially soften the effect of Section 50-50 (3) (a) to ensure an entity complies
with its Objects and also to provide for remedial provisions.

The thrust of the replacement Section 50-1 and replacement Section 50-50 is that even quite
modest donations from an existing TCC endorsed entity (for example a local Australian
church) that go directly overseas will cause the remitting church to lose its TCC
endorsement. This has an immediate impact on its access to the GST-free charitable supply
concession apart from its other implications. The present provisions of Section 50-50 enable
modest contributions to be remitted off-shore without disadvantage and should, we submit,
be retained.

Further, the requirement proposed that TCC endorsement will be conditional upon not
donating money to any other entity unless they are an exempt entity. This is a denial of the
whole purpose of philanthropy. Section 960-100 identifies “entity” as including individuals.
Philanthropy is defined in the dictionary as being “benevolence towards one’s fellow-men”.
The proposed changes, if brought into law, would ensure that the charter of many, perhaps
most, charities would automatically deny them TCC endorsement. It appears to deny the
whole purpose of the TCC exemption provisions.



Recommendation: Either remove or substantially change the last dot point in Section 50-1
and also Section 50-50 (2) (c) to retain the present effective benefits, and enable charities to
continue to provide benevolent support to their fellow men, whether it be physical,
emotional or spiritual support.

The proposed repealing of Section 50-75 appears to remove the continued availability of TCC
endorsement of many charities that operate solely to support philanthropic and/or Christian
ministry activity overseas (which support is mainly in developing countries). A major source
of funds for such entities is from gifts of support from Australian churches, yet a gift by a
church to such an entity that is no longer TCC endorsed will apparently cause the donor
church to also lose its TCC status. In many cases the donors making the donation do so in
contemplation that the money may be donated to appropriate causes in this manner (for
example members of a church congregation giving to the general purposes of the church do
so in the knowledge that the money received by the church will be used more broadly than
the administration and direct activities of the church — but rather will be used to support
organisations and people in need as a part of the world-wide church.) If this becomes the
result of the law changes it will produce a significant detrimental impact on the funding of
philanthropic activity for the whole sector. The Explanatory Memorandum does not give any
reason for this proposed change.

Recommendation: That Section 50-75 be retained without change so that gifts and
government grants will continue to be disregarded in determining the TCC status of an
entity.

Monies received by a charity by way of donation, for which no tax deduction has been
claimed, should be free to be donated to appropriate causes that may or may not be income
tax exempt in Australia. However if Section 50-75 is removed the provisions of Section 50-50
(2) (c) as currently proposed present an absolute bar to such activities even within Australia,
and effectively prevent a charity carrying out any charitable acts at all — thus preventing it
functioning as intended under its Objects.

Recommendation: Section 50-75, which needs to be retained, should specifically apply to
the application of Section 50-50 (2) (c) to provide that gifts and government grants are to be
disregarded when determining whether an entity has made a donation to another entity that
is not income tax exempt.

The definition of a “not-for-profit entity” in new Section 995-1(b) is worded in such a way as
to prevent distribution of profits or assets to members. This has significant and presumably
unintended consequences that will prevent the distribution in a winding up of the surplus
assets to another charity — which is the normal and effectively only arrangement for a
charity. Clarification is needed as to what is to happen in such a circumstance — especially if
the entity being wound up is a Deductible Gift Recipient (DGR). It will also prevent a re-
structuring by way of merger, or the creation of a “subsidiary” related entity. This will be a
significant impediment to the development of the whole Not-For-Profit Sector to the
disadvantage of the Australian people.

Recommendation: That the definition be modified to ensure that a distribution, whether in a
winding up or for some other purpose, to another entity that is consistent with the Objects
of the entity making the distribution is for an approved purpose.



The definition in fact is creating a new definition for a Not-For-Profit entity that is
significantly different to its present accepted meaning in other existing State and Federal
laws. The lack of the words “except in good faith in the promotion of the Objects, or for the
provision of services actually rendered” (or similar words) is a significant obstacle. We
believe the proposed definition needs to be significantly revised.

Recommendation: That the wording be changed to remove the words “particular entities”
and make such other changes as are needed to ensure that the section is more consistent
with the commonly accepted meaning of “not-for-profit”.

The Explanatory Memorandum states that TCC and DGR entities must generally be operated
for the “broad benefit of the Australian community”. This “broad benefit” phrase is not
explained, but the draft Bill is imposing such significant restrictions on the Sector as to make
it clear that the changes will in fact be detrimental to the whole intent of philanthropy — not
beneficial to the Australian community at all. Refer here to our concerns of principle.

Recommendation: That the term “broad benefit of the Australian community” be
substantially clarified, taking into account the commitment of the Australian people and of
the Australian Governement to the needs of disadvantaged people in developing countries.

It appears that the likely result of the proposed changes is that a large number of entities
that currently have TCC endorsement will lose that status. As a consequence they will need
to lodge Income Tax returns and will be subject to the payment of Income Tax on their non-
mutual income. While most charities will have modest or no net income when donations are
excluded, and therefore will have some relief under the mutuality provisions of tax law the
loss of TCC endorsement for a charity with real estate introduces a significant Capital Gains
Tax (CGT) hazard where there is a property re-arrangement. For instance, a Capital Gains Tax
event will occur with the loss of TCC endorsement. As a minimum this will require a property
to be valued to determine its CGT cost base. A subsequent sale of that property will require
tax to be paid on any assessable gain. Many charities and sporting clubs have substantial
property assets but modest income. As such they would not have the resources to meet such
a tax liability. It appears this would be an unintended consequence of the draft laws.

Recommendation: That provision be made in the legislative changes to grant an exemption
from CGT liability in such circumstances.

The proposed laws, as currently worded, ban the making of donations to entities that are not
exempt which, as earlier stated, includes individuals. It appears that for even just one such
breach an entity will lose TCC endorsement and will not be eligible to re-apply. Similarly the
requirement to comply at all times with the governing rules of the entity is also absolute. We
can see no provision for remedying such breaches, and as such we submit the provisions go
further than they should and need to be softened substantially. There should be a de
minimis provision included in the draft Bill.

Recommendation: That provision be made to allow the Commissioner a discretion in
respect to minor breaches to not impose the penalty of loss of TCC endorsement, and also
that provision be made for an entity to re-apply after demonstrating it has addressed the
issues that have caused the breach.



We respectfully ask that some major changes be made to the proposed Bill to ensure that the Not-
For-Profit Sector can continue to make a significant contribution for the broad benefit of the
Australian community, as the Bill in its present form will, we believe, produce the contrary result. As
it stands the proposed Bill promotes an insular attitude within the Australian community, when
global tragedies of starvation, poverty and distress are being brought to our attention daily through
the media.

This submission is supported by the confirming letters, now attached, of the Churches named in the
letter.

Yours faithfully,

Ab bl

N E HARDING
Chairman



apostolicchurchaustralia

national administration office
telephone +61 3 9466 7999
facsimile +61 3 9466 7988
email admin@apostolic.org.au

address 28/20 enterprise drive bundoora
victoria 3083 australia

web www.apostolic.org.au
ABN 24 004 350 798

The Manager
Philanthropy & Exemptions Unit,
Personal & Retirement Division,
The Treasury,
Langton Crescent
PARKES ACT 2600

Dear Sir/Madam,

Submission re “In Australia” conditions for Tax Concession Entities

The Apostolic Church Australia Limited endorses the submission by Add-Ministry in its
letter of 10™ August 2011 concerning the “In Australia” conditions for Tax Concession

Entities.”

The Apostolic Church is responsible for 100 local churches throughout the nation and has
not made any other formal submission on this matter.

Yours faithfully

Timothy W Jack
National Leader

10™ August 2011

building lives | transforming communities

APOSTOLIC CHURCH AUSTRALIA LIMITED ACN 004 350 798 ABN 24 004 350 798




ASSEMBLIES OF GOD IN WA

To Whom It May Concern:

This is to verify that the Assemblies of God in Western Australia, trading as the Australia Christian
Churches in this state, is very concerned over intended changes to the Tax Law and wishes to strongly
endorse the combined submission made by multiple churches and charities through Ad-Ministry Inc.

Yours faithfully,

Ps. Mike Keating

0417906975
On behalf of the State Leadership Team

9" August 2011

Assemblies of God in Australia Western Australian Conference Inc.




Baptist Churches

WESTERN AUSTRALIA

Mr Noel Harding
Add-Ministry

Locked Bag 5
BAYSWATER WA 6933

Dear Noel
Re: The Proposed “In Australia Law Changes.

The Baptist Union of Western Australia strongly supports the submission of the 10"
August 2011 prepared by Add Ministry on behalf of Church groups in Western
Australia,

We also welcome the unanimous support that this submission demonstrates of the
Western Australian religious community,

Yours-Sincerely
A -

= Térry Hicks
Business Manager
11" August 2011

Building healthy churches

21 Rowe Avenue, Rivervale WA 6103
PO Box 57, Burswood WA 6100

Phone: +61 8 6313 6300

Fax: +61 8 9470 1713
Email: admin@baptistwa.asn.au
Web: www.baptistwa.asn.au




The Archdiocese of Perih
ARCHDIOCESAN FINANCE OFFICE
61 Fitzgerald Streer, Northbridge, Western Australia 6003

Postal Address:
GPO Box M962, Perth, Western Australia 6843
Tel: (08) 9427 0300 Fax: (08) 9427 0379

12 August 2011

Mr Noel Harding FCIS FCPA
Senior Consultant

Harding & Thornbury Chartered
Accountants, Auditors & Advisors

By email: addministry@hardings.org.au

Dear Noel
IN AUSTRALIA PROPOSED LAW CHANGES

This is to confirm that the Catholic Archdiocese of Perth éupports the submission that you
have prepared and will be Jodging with the Department in Canberra.

Yours sincerely

%wﬂa

Greg Russo
Financial Administrator



c3
church

11" August 2011,

Noel Harding
Chairman

ADD-MINISTRY INC

Dear Noel,

We have reviewed your submission and agree with the submission by Add-Ministry Inc dated
10.08.2011.

C3 Church (formally Christian City Church) Australia has 11 churches in Western Australia with an
average membership of 210 people.

Yours Faithfully,

Az

Dr Gordon Moore

C3 Church Australia National Director

C3 Church Australia National Director 1
1910 Gympie Road, Bridgeman Downs

Mail to: PO Box 46, Aspley, 4034, QLD

p +61 7 3500 9999

f +61 7 3500 9988

email: natf@c3bd.com



CHURCHES oF CHRIST IN WA INC.

A STRATEGIC MOVEMENT OF DYNAMIC MISSIONAL CHURCHES

Tuesday, 9 August 2011

Noel Harding
Add-Ministry Inc

Locked Bag 5
BAYSWATER WA 6933

Dear Noel
THE IN AUSTRALIA PROPOSED LAW CHANGES

The Executive of Churches of Christ in Western Australia Inc hereby endorses the Add-
Ministry Inc submission on the proposed In Australia law changes, dated 10 August 2011.
We undertake this endorsement in concert with other Christian denominations in VWestern
Australia to express our concerns related to the undue regulation of altruistic endeavours
that the denominations and individual churches undertake outside of Australia.

Yours sincerely

A
P!
Vv

/)

L

Jim Longbottom
Administration Manager
Executive Secretary
Council Secretary

22 Plantation Street, Menora WA 6050 Phone (08) 9471 8500

4
Postal Address: PO Box 334, Tuart Hill WA 6939 Fax  (08) 94718600 ) Hea [thy

Email churches@cocwa.asn.au Web www.cocwa.org.au




,,,,,, PO BOX 1326 Morley WA 4945

L 4 Church of the 1.(08) 9377 5990
F.(08) 9877 5990

' FOUI‘ Squal' e GOSPel £ foursquareoffice@foursguarewd,org

www.feursquarewd.org

X

10 August 2011

Mr N Harding

Add Ministry Inc

Locked Bag 5
BAYSWATER WA 6953

Dear Noel
RE:  “In Australia” Proposed Legislation

In response to your correspondence regarding the proposed “In Australia” Legislation, together with
yourself and other denominations of Western Australia, we would to express our concern in the
proposed bill.

As the Church of the Foursquare Gospel in Western Australia, we support Add- Ministry’s submission
of the 10 August 2011 to the Federal Treasury.

We strongly support the recommendations you are proposing to this bill and support you in this
endeavour.

Yours sincerely

e

HIS COMMISSION OUR MISSION
ST e S e Y TR T T P e P e e B S R T G e |




10" August 2011

Add-Ministry Inc.
Attention: Moel Harding
Locked Bag 5
BAYSWATER WA 5933

Dear Hoel,

Re: ATO Submission

Following our meeting last week, and numerous emails, we thank you for your efforts Lo date
regarding the proposed proposed tax law changes. ¥our knowledge of the matters at nand and
networking prowess are greatly appraciated.

This lerter serves to confirm our formal appointmant of your office 1o represent IPHC Ministrles
[Australia) Pty Ltd in your susmissicn.

Shaouled wau wish 1o discuss inany way, slease conlact me on 3379 1685 or D411 255 656

Smccrclg, 7l

'/, //'3/ y

F’!{hns Fm!nd
Mational Leader




Uniting Church in Australia
Synod of Western Australia

The Uniting Church Centre
85 - 89 Edward St, Perth WA 6000
GPO BOX M952, Perth WA, 6843

t (08) 9260 9800
t 1300 736 692
f (08) 9328 2731

ABN 66 428 151 531

11" August 2011

The Manager

Philanthropy & Exemptions Unit
Personal and Retirement Division
The Treasury

Langton Crescent

PARKES ACT 2600

Dear Sir

SUBMISSION RE “IN AUSTRALIA” CONDITIONS FOR TAX CONCESSION ENTITIES

The Uniting Church in Australia (WA) fully supports the submission of Add-Ministry
presented on behalf of Christian denominations within Western Australia.

The Uniting Church in Western Australia represents 146 congregations and in addition
Uniting Church Homes, UnitingCare West, Good Samaritan Industries, seven
Independent Schools and a University Residential College.

The Uniting Church touches the lives of the majority of Western Australians and is
involved in charitable activities of a philanthropic nature both within Australia and beyond
its shores.

We strongly recommend and support the submission of Add-Ministry on our behalf so
that we can continue to make a significant contribution for the broad benefit of the

Australian community.

Yours faithfully

. LoCke
Assocjate’General Secretary (Resources)
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